
 

Physician education and guidelines lead to
drop in opioids prescribed after hand
surgery
8 March 2018

An educational session on opioid abuse and new
prescription guidelines led to a 45 percent
decrease in opioids prescribed after hand surgery,
according to a study at Hospital for Special
Surgery (HSS). The educational session was
mandatory for all HSS staff involved in prescribing
controlled substances. The hospital also
conducted extensive research to develop
guidelines for opioid prescription. 

The study, "Opioid Prescriber Education and
Guidelines Decrease Opioids Prescribed after
Ambulatory Hand Surgery," was presented today
at the American Academy of Orthopaedic
Surgeons Annual Meeting in New Orleans.

"Prescription opioid misuse is an epidemic in the
United States with almost 2 million Americans
having abused prescription opioid medication. It's
now the leading cause of death in adults under
50," said Daniel Osei, MD, a hand surgeon at HSS
and senior investigator. "Recent studies
demonstrate a consistent over-prescription of
opioid medications nationwide. As physicians, we
always strive to provide adequate pain control for
our patients. But we are also increasingly aware
that when there are excess amounts of unused
medication, it can be diverted to uses other than
treating pain."

Currently, there is no national standardized
prescriber education course or postoperative
opioid guidelines for ambulatory hand surgery.
However, prescriber education previously has
been shown to decrease over-prescription on a
small scale.

The HSS researchers set out to evaluate the effect
of the education session and the hospital's new
opioid guidelines on physician prescribing
practices after ambulatory hand surgery.

HSS mandated a one- to two-hour education
program in November 2016 for all employees
qualified to prescribe controlled substances. The
hospital also formulated prescribing guidelines after
an extensive review of the medical literature on the
amount of pain medication commonly needed after
hand surgery. The new guidelines, which
recommended a specific number of pills based on
the type of hand surgery performed, were
disseminated to staff in February 2017.

To see if there was a change in prescribing
practices, investigators reviewed postoperative
opioid prescriptions for patients who underwent
ambulatory hand surgery in the two months prior to
the mandatory education session; in the two
months following physician education; and during
the two-month period that followed the
dissemination of prescribing guidelines.

A total of 731 ambulatory hand surgeries with
postoperative opioid prescriptions for patients were
included in the study. All three time periods had a
similar ratio of surgery types. Researchers found a
45 percent reduction in opioids prescribed after the
education session and distribution of guidelines.

"It would be difficult to overstate the importance of
this study. A 45 percent reduction is a huge amount
and demonstrates the success of the program in
reducing the amount of prescribed narcotics," said
Dr. Osei. "Our results suggest that similar
standardized education and prescribing guidelines
on a national level could reduce the amount of
opioids prescribed after ambulatory hand surgery
nationwide."

The next step for Dr. Osei and his colleagues at
HSS will be an analysis of how well the prescribing
practices worked in terms of pain control and
patient satisfaction for those in the study. He noted
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that among his own patients, he did not notice an
increase in requests for more pain medication. 
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